Telephone: 843-549-2545

City of Walterboro

242 Hampton Street

Mailing Address: Post Office Box 709

Jax: 843–549–9795 TDD Relay: 1–800–735–2905

Walterboro, South Carolina 29488

Walterboro, South Carolina 29488–0008

Walterboro City Council
Public Hearing and Regular Meeting
August 28, 2012
City Hall
6:15 P.M.

AGENDA

I. Call to Order:

- 1. Invocation.
- 2. Pledge of Allegiance.

II. Public Input on Agenda Items:

III. Public Hearing:

1. Ordinance # 2012-13, An Ordinance Relating to the Licensing and Regulation of Residential Rental Properties Within the City of Walterboro.

IV. Approval of Minutes:

1. Minutes of the July 16, 2012 Public Hearing Meeting (Minutes attached).

V. Old Business:

1. Ordinance # 2012-13, An Ordinance Relating to the Licensing and Regulation of Residential Rental Properties Within the City of Walterboro, Second Reading and Adoption (Ordinance Attached).

VI. New Business:

- 1. Consideration of Bids Received for Parks Improvement Project (Memorandum and summary sheet attached).
- 2. Request for Street Closings at **4:00 P.M.** for Annual Christmas Parade at **6:00 P.M.** on **Dec.2, 2012** by Rice Festival Board (Letter and Parade Permit Request attached).

VII. Committee Reports:

VIII. Executive Session:

IX. ADJOURNMENT.

AFFIDAVIT OF PUBLICATION IN

The Press and Slandard

PERSONALLY appeared before me, William B. Moore, who being duly sworn, says that he is the publisher of The Press and Standard, published on Tuesday and Friday of each week in Walterboro, County of Colleton, State of South Carolina; that the notice, of which a printed copy is hereby attached, was published in The Press and Standard for **One(1)** issues, said publication commencing on **August 17, 2012**, and ending on **August 17, 2012**.

SWORN to before me

this 34 day of AUG 2017

Notary Public for South Carolina

Commission expires (- 4-)

MAMARICA

William B. Moore



PUBLIC HEARING NOTICE

Walterboro City Council will hold a public hearing on Tuesday, August 28, 2012 at 6:15 P.M. in City Hall, 242 Hampton Street, to receive public comments on the following proposed ordinance:

Ordinance # 2012-13, An Ordinance Relating to the Licensing and Regulation of Residential Rental Properties.

A copy of the proposed ordinance is available in the City Manager's Office at City Hall, 242 Hampton Street or on the City's website (www.walterborosc.org). Written comments may be mailed to the City Manager, P.O. Box 709, Walterboro, SC 29488 and must be received prior to the public hearing. Please call the City Manager's Office (782-1000) for additional information or for disabled persons needing auxiliary aids. Please give at least 24 hours notice if auxiliary alds are required.

<u>MINUTES</u>

A Public Hearing and Workshop of Walterboro City Council was held at City Hall on Monday, July 16, 2012 at 12:00 Noon with Mayor Bill Young presiding.

PRESENT WERE: Mayor Bill Young, Council Members: Paul Siegel, Dwayne Buckner, Charles Lucas, Randy Peters, Tom Lohr and Bobby Bonds. City Manager Jeff Lord and City Attorney George Cone were also present. Approximately 27 persons were present in the audience. City Clerk Betty Hudson was absent and Bonnie Ross, City staff, acted as recording secretary.

A copy of the sign-in sheet for the public hearing is attached as part of these minutes.

There being a quorum present, the Mayor called the meeting to order. Council Member Buckner gave the invocation and Council Member Paul Siegel led the Pledge of Allegiance to our flag.

PUBLIC HEARING:

The Mayor opened a public hearing, duly advertised, to receive public comments on the following proposed ordinance:

Ordinance # 2012-09, An Ordinance to Repeal Chapter 21, Zoning, of the 2003 Code of Ordinances of the City of Walterboro, South Carolina, As Well As to Repeal Chapters 17 and 24, Flood Damage Control and Planning, of the 2010 Code of Ordinances of the City of Walterboro, South Carolina, and to Replace Said Chapter 24 with a Revised Chapter 24, Entitled "Planning" Which Contains the "City of Walterboro Unified Development Ordinance," As Well As to Repeal Other Sections of the Codes that Conflict with the Provisions of the Revised Chapter 24.

Three (3) Letters had been received by Mr. David Dodd objecting to zoning of their properties, specifically:

<u>Dr. David Hiott</u>, requested to change his properties at 418 Wichman and 241 North Memorial Avenue from commercial zoning to residential zoning.

Mr. Andrew Ulmer requested, in the absence of historic design specifications, that his property at 132 N. Memorial Avenue building and 2 lots not be included in the Historic District.

Mr. Peden McLeod, on behalf of Ivanhoe Road, Inc. requested to change the zoning from Resource Commercial to General Commercial on 2.2 acres of property on Washington Street, Tax Map # 163-00-00-019.

Copies of these letters are attached as part of these minutes.

The Mayor announced that everyone is welcome to comment during this time, and after the public hearing, City Council will enter into a work session. That time will be for Council Members to discuss the issue and not for public input. So, this would be the appropriate time for public input, and not later during the work session. You are welcome to stay for the work session and observe, but you won't be able to enter into discussions with Council at that time.

City Manager Lord then briefed Council on the proposed Ordinance. He explained that in 2010, the City adopted a revised Comprehensive Plan, which is required every 10 years. When you complete the Comprehensive Plan, you follow that with a new Zoning Ordinance, what we have called here is the Unified Development Ordinance, which takes the Comprehensive Plan and puts it from an idea to implementation. So, the UDO, which is being presented before you, has been the work of the Planning Commission for the last 2 ½ years. There were public hearings held in June, 2010, and different interest groups were invited and surveyed. Comments were taken from that. Working with a company called Benchmark, which is a planning consultant firm, there have been several drafts presented and reviewed through the Planning Commission. Last month, the Planning Commission then submitted their recommendations for that ordinance to Council. At this point, Council, through the public hearing, may make recommendations for change that will go back to the Planning Commission. The Planning Commission will then review those and send back to Council at the next Council Meeting for final approval and adoption.

The following comments/questions were then received on proposed ordinance # 2012-09:

MINUTES/Page II

Dr. David Hiott, a city resident on Wichman Street, told Council, when I looked at the zoning map last month, I realized that my residence is in a commercial zone, which surprised me, because my home has been a residence for 175 years in Walterboro. My purpose here today is to request that I be placed back in the residential zone, as well as the property immediately behind me, which we also own. We would like it to be residential. I understand that part of what is being done is to change across the street from us back to residential, and I believe maybe you could consider including my properties since it would be contiguous with that.

Mr. Andy Ulmer, a city resident on Carn Street, told Council he was here to speak about the grounds and a small building he owns at 132 N. Memorial. He said, this building is very small and somewhat antiquated, but the grounds are close to an acre of ground. I am told that under this new development ordinance, that it would be deemed a historic dirt parking lot. I want to build something on it somewhere down the road, so I asked if I had to build a new historic building, and basically David Dodd told me that he did not know. So, I read through this and I pulled up some quick things. It says, "prior to the beginning of any project, applicants should review the applicable adopted design guidelines" I am told nothing exists to that effect. I also uncovered that you would need a "letter of appropriateness" for anything in the Historic District. The first thing that concerns me is the appropriateness and the applicable zoning. In other words, at that point will the property be zoned something? Say, I wanted to build a widget factory on the grounds and it was zoned for that, what happens if the letter of appropriateness comes back and says "well, we don't want a widget factory". So, those basically are the only two questions I have. Barring getting answers to those, I would request that you leave my property or the grounds out of the Historic District. Anything that I do there will meet or exceed the code. It will be designed by an architect. If you have some kind of historic design guidelines, I will design to those, but barring some kind of guidelines, I would request not to be in the Historic District.

City Manager Lord then addressed Mr. Ulmer's concern. He pointed out that in the proposed UDO, it says if there are no guidelines, then you go by the Secretary of the Interior's Guidelines. It talks in there about new construction being "to meet the size, scale and compatibility with the environment around it". Part of what we are going to recommend in the workshop is just some language to bring that out more fully, so that new construction basically just meets the size, scale and architectural features of the nearby structures.

Mr. Ulmer then stated, again, I would request that until I can review whatever guidelines they are going to come up with that I be left out of the Historic District. At such time that you adopt those, then I would be happy to read them and design to that.

Mr. Larry Duncan, a city resident on Sharon Drive, told Council he is very much in favor of the proposed UDO, and would appreciate it if the Mayor and Council would approve it as soon as possible. He said, the reason I am in favor of it is because it gives more protection to our traditional neighborhoods, like where I live. Specifically, it protects us against the development of multi-family apartment complexes being placed right in our back yards. Right now, there were several developers that applied, and all were out of town and some out of state. They had applied for federal tax credits to build multi-family apartment complexes within the City of Walterboro. As I understand it, one has been approved for \$650,000 of federal money, and that is to be built adjacent to the Belks Shopping Center. I think that will affect home values in Forest Hills, as well as where I live. The new UDO makes it a special exception, which means the City and residents would have more say and more control over what goes in those areas. I think the new UDO provides us a lot more protection and I would appreciate it if you would pass it as soon as possible.

Ms. Leonna Fennell, a resident on Ravenwood Avenue, told Council that she wanted to know whether Hiers Corner Road would continue to have the zoning it currently has or would it be rezoned, where they have talked about putting this building in? She said, I live on Ravenwood Road and Hiers Corner Road. Mayor Young responded, I think they are changing that from Medium Density to Single-Family Residential on the other side of Hiers Corner Road from you.

City Manager Lord answered, right now it is zoned Medium Density Residential, and it is proposed to change from Medium Density Residential to Single-Family Residential. Mrs. Fennell, then said, but if it's built, it will be built right behind his home and all those homes on Hiers Corner Road. So, how can you keep it from being placed in the back yard of those properties?

MINUTES/Page III

City Manager Lord answered that the Single-Family designation is more restrictive than Medium Density. He said, so, this is going from where you can have duplexes to where you can only have Single-Family residences. So, this is a more restrictive change.

Mrs. Judy Bridge, then said, I think her question is more about the buffering of the property on Bells Highway, not Hiers Corner Road. City Manager Lord then said this is changing from General Commercial to Highway Commercial. Mr. Dodd responded, that's correct.

Mayor Young then stated that the new UDO would require High Density Housing to become a special exception. City Manager Lord added, basically, what was in there before was kind of a mixture of General Commercial and Highway Commercial, so it did not make sense. You had the same parcel with two different zonings. Most of it there was Highway Commercial. That protection that the Mayor just talked about would be there for the Highway Commercial as a special exception. Mr. Leonna Fennell then said, whatever you do, please help us.

Mr. Mickey Strickland, a resident on Hiers Corner Road, told Council he lives right down the road from Mrs. Fennell. I am talking about the same multi-family complex that is proposed for the Bells Highway. We live on Hiers Corner Road. It would be on Bells Highway, but it would come in front of their back yard and my front yard. We already have one at Forest Point. I am just wondering since Forest Point is not at full capacity, why do we need another one within a block of it, where we have had more trouble? I have lived there since 1975, which is 37 years. We did not have any trouble until Forest Point went public. Now, the kids roam up and down the streets all times of the night. I have been broken into four times in the last two years. I just do not think we need another multi-family unit within a block of the one we already have which is not at full capacity.

Mr. Whit Spell, a city resident on Pinewood Street, told Council, I am truly amazed after all the work that my wife and I, and about 5 or 6 neighbors did in putting into this effort of trying to stop this multi-housing unit from coming in, completely around Belks, both sides of Belks. My wife and I walked the streets two afternoons for about 4 hours each, gaining signatures of anyone that we could find that was home to sign. 99.9% of the people signed with no problem whatsoever, and I am just absolutely amazed that the Federal Government and HUD totally ignored all of the paperwork and the legwork that we put in as individuals of Forest Hills and Sharon Drive, and sent to them; all the phone calls that were made to these people, and yet the Federal Government is going to shove this thing down our throats once again. I think it is absolutely ridiculous.

Mr. Austin Thornton of Companion Associates, who resides in Charleston, South Carolina, addressed Council. He said, I did not intent to speak; I just wanted to say that owning these properties, and they are at a 100% capacity at all times, we constantly have waiting lists over a page long. I think that affordable housing is something that is needed in the City. We don't have any projects in the works right now. Like I said, I was not intending to speak, but multi-family housing is driven on a state and federal level by a need, and where the needs are generated through state housing. They see the income numbers and the people who need the affordable housing. I know it's not always where it's glad to be seen, but it's a necessary thing and it's a tax credit project. If you do some research on it, they are very well-built projects and properties.

Ms. Hester Farmer, a resident on Grace Street, asked Council if her home was being zoned residential or commercial? City Manager Lord responded, right now, most of Grace Street is High Density Residential and then the end of it is Neighborhood Commercial.

Mr. Dodd further explained to Ms. Farmer. Your home is currently zoned High Density Residential. This could have apartments or duplexes, or small single-family lots. City Manager Lord noted that High Density Residential has small lots and that's what you have. He also stated that the whole street (Grace Street) is being zoned High Density Residential, and the very end of it is Neighborhood Commercial. So, you could have a small store there.

Mr. Whit Spell then said he would like to give a rebuttal to Mr. Thornton's statement. He asked, if Forest Point is full, why are they always advertising one, two and three bedroom apartments for rent?

Mr. Austin Thornton responded, Forest Point is a conventional property, which means they are market rate rentals. The property that we own and operate is not Forest Point. It is actually a home

MINUTES/Page IV

project, which is different from the low income tax credits, but they are affordable properties for lower income individuals, and we are always at 100% capacity. Like I said, I did not come here to speak, I certainly did not come to argue. They are all residents of Walterboro. That's why Forest Point is advertising is because they are a market rate and they have a hard time staying full. The affordable properties, which is really what is needed and what is being proposed is the tax credit properties, they are needed. You have residents in Colleton County and Walterboro living on a low income who need an affordable place to live. Thank you and I won't say anything else.

Mr. Brooke C. Williams, a resident on Hiers Corner Road, then asked Mr. Thornton to answer this one question. He asked, would you want that property backed-up to your house? Would you live there, would you want to live there?

Mayor Young then cautioned and asked the audience to please address all comments to the chair.

Ms. Gail Pringle, a resident on Magnolia Street, asked if her home on Magnolia Street was in the Historic District, Residential or Commercial District. City Manager Lord answered that all of Magnolia Street is in the General Commercial District, and it is within the Historic District also. Mr. David Dodd corrected Mr. Lord by stating, I think she lives in the house behind IGA and that is zoned Single-Family Residential. Mr. Lord then said, in that case, it is Single-Family Residential and in the Historic Overlay.

Ms. Marsha Johnson, a city resident, said since this is a public hearing and workshop, do you have any letters or other things that we need to know about? Mayor Young answered, you are welcomed to stay and observe the workshop. I don't know what anybody might say in the workshop. Ms. Johnson then asked, are you considering letters that you have received? City Manager Lord said, we have already included the letters in the materials that will be provided at the workshop.

Mayor Young then thanked everyone for coming. He said, and we will look at everything that has been said today as we go into the workshop, and we will do our best to meet the needs of our citizens. We appreciate your continued support and we will get through this together.

The Mayor then adjourned the public hearing. He announced that a short break would be held between the public hearing and the workshop.

After a short break, the meeting returned to Open Session for a workshop on the proposed UDO changes.

City Manager Lord then presented Council with a summary sheet outlining the proposed changes to the UDO recommended by staff and the changes to the UDO recommended by citizens. A copy of this proposed change sheet is attached and made a part of these minutes.

Council then reviewed and discussed each of the proposed items on the change sheet, which were as follows:

Staff Suggested Changes

Page 2-8, Section 2.4

The recommendation here is to correct an error and allow the use of two family dwelling as a permitted use in the Neighborhood Commercial District.

City Manager Lord stated on page 2-8, this is the chart that shows the permitted, conditional and special exceptions for each district. The use of two family dwelling duplex used to be allowed under the Neighborhood Commercial District, but it was omitted here. This was an error. It was not purposely left out. Mr. Lord further stated, under the old Zoning Ordinance, it was allowed in Neighborhood Commercial Districts. In this draft, it was not. That would just be basically correcting a mistake.

Council then discussed this item. Council Member Peters asked where are most of these areas located? City Manager Lord responded, we have some in the downtown area, and some are located on the by-pass.

MINUTES/Page V

Mayor Young asked, under the new special exception, even if we put that in there, would two family dwellings still be a special exception? City Manager Lord responded, with that district, it would be the way that you determine. Right now, it is not allowed. If you choose to put it under "special exception", then it would go to the Board of Zoning Appeal (BZA) for approval. If you chose to permit it, then it would be permitted, or you could put it as "conditional" and set special conditions.

Mayor Young then asked, don't we have proposed special exceptions for multi-family housing? City Manager Lord answered affirmatively. Mayor Young then asked, is two-family dwelling a multi-family housing? City Manager Lord responded, no sir. Multi-family will come under two or three or more. Council Member Lucas then said, but it was allowed in the current zoning.

Mayor Young then said, we can have it the way it was, that would allow duplexes in neighborhood commercial. He then asked, does anybody object to that? No objections were made. This suggested change was approved as recommended by consensus.

Page 3-9, Section 3.2.8 (A)

Change Requested - Conflicts with 2.5.2 7 DUA or 8 DUA.

City Manager Lord explained that this is the regulation concerning mobile homes density. This is a carryover from the old ordinance. It limits it to 7 units per acre. Mobile homes are allowed in High Density Residential and Highway Commercial Districts only. The density in those districts is 8 units per acre.

A discussion was held and Council Member Lucas suggested keeping it simple and change it to 8, so that they are both 8 units.

Council Member Buckner stated, my position is that I would like to see it be the most restrictive as possible on mobile homes parks. So, which one of these would it be? City Manager Lord answered, that would be 7 units per acre. Council Member Lucas then said, we could restrict it further, I mean, if you wanted to restrict it, you could say 4.

Council Member Siegel asked if there has been a recent mobile home development established in town? City Manager Lord informed Council that there has not been a development since 2003.

Council Member Buckner asked, what are the landscape requirements for mobile homes, because I would like that to be restrictive. You can have them, but they don't need to be seen. I don't know what the landscape requirements are for mobile home parks, but do we have something in the code? City Manager Lord answered that mobile home parks shall meet the buffer requirements of Section 7.3.1, and 7.3.4 for the street noise.

Planning Director David Dodd then told Council that the minimum lot size used to be 6,000 square feet. If you divide that into an acre, you come up with 7.26 units, and you can't put in a .26 of a unit, so that's where the problem came from. The new minimum lot size is 5 acres, and a park will allow a density of 8 mobile units per acre, so that you don't end up with a fractional number.

Council Member Bonds then asked where would these go, or where could they go? City Manager Lord responded, Highway Commercial and High Density Residential Districts. Council Member Bonds, then said, well, I sure don't want to see 7 units on an acre.

Council Member Buckner asked, do we have to even allow for mobile home parks? City Manager Lord responded, I think we do. I think the State recognizes it as a type of housing. Just like businesses, you can't restrict new businesses from operating. What you can restrict is where they are and how they operate.

Council Member Lucas then asked, don't the parks have to be a minimum of 5 acres to be a mobile home park? City Manager Lord responded, yes, it does. Council Member Lucas then said, so it's not like they'd go in, have an acre, and put in 7 units, it's got to be an established mobile home park with a minimum of 5 acres. It would need to meet all kind of requirements for mobile homes.

Mayor Young then asked City Attorney Cone about the state requirement for having mobile homes. Attorney Cone responded that this is correct. He pointed out that the legislature also says that

MINUTES/Page VI

the building inspector cannot inspector those units for plumbing, wire, etc. Mayor Young then said, we have an awful lot of people who live in mobile homes in Colleton County.

Council Member Siegel then said, I am more concerned about Highway Commercial. If you have 5 acres on Highway Commercial, how many acres are next to the Belks on either side? Is either one of those lots 5 acres?

Council Member Bonds then said, we can't anticipate this, but this is the very type of thing that we should pull in the reins right now, when it's not an issue.

Mayor Young then asked Attorney Cone, as long as we allow for this, can we restrict it in any way that we want? Attorney Cone responded, pretty much, but it's got to reasonable, and you are not supposed to discriminate on mobile homes as opposed to other types, but they will allow you to require them to be in mobile home parks.

Further discussion was held on the restrictions for mobile home parks. Council Member Peters agreed that 5 acres is fine, as long as we restrict how many can go on 5 acres. He also said, I think the key is not necessarily 5 acres or 7 acres, as much as how many you will allow per acre.

Council Member Peters then asked, how would modular homes play into this? Mr. Dodd responded, they are treated exactly like a stick built single- family house and that's by state law. They cannot be discriminated against.

Mayor Young then asked, can we make mobile home parks a special exception? Council Member Bonds responded yes, I think we can, I think they are. He further stated, in theory, these new ones, you have to treat the mobile homes the same way you treat a stick-built home. City Manager Lord then answered, right now, they are special exceptions and conditional in the High Density Residential Zone, and in the Highway Commercial Zone, they are just conditional.

On a question raised by Mayor Young, Mr. Lord explained, if they are zoned High Density Residential, they have to go before the BZA and meet these conditions. If they are zoned Highway Commercial, then they still have to meet these conditions, but they don't go before the BZA.

Council Member Buckner then said, if I may, this is my concern with mobile home parks. I think if we have to have them by law and they need to be in place, then we need to have some special landscaping requirements for mobile home parks, so that they are there, but are not seen. You can ride by and not even know they are there. I used to live in Southport, and they have a lot of mobile homes, and you did not even know they existed because they had the trees and the landscaping. I would like to see the same thing in Walterboro, in that we need to have some special landscaping requirements for mobile home parks. If you are going to do a mobile home park, then you are going to need some buffers to the extent that it is all the way wrapped around it, and folks don't even know it's even there. Council Member Peters then asked, are you talking about the whole park or the individual acres? Council Member Buckner answered, this is the whole park.

Attorney Cone noted that there are set-back requirements. He stated, on the chart, it says 25 feet on the front and sides and 15 feet on the rear.

When Council Member Buckner asked, how high is the shrubbery supposed to be, Mr. Dodd responded, you can look at the street yard requirements on Section 7.34, to see what the requirements would be. On page 7-6, it says you would have to have two forest trees or canopy trees every 100 feet on the property line, and shrubs with one per 5 linear feet.

Council Member Buckner then said, I don't know if that's going to meet what I want to be able to accomplish. So, that's why I am saying we might need a separate landscaping requirement for mobile home parks. If this is an example, then that is not going to cut it. It needs to surround that park, and the only thing you see is the entrance going in, not like the one on Francis Street.

Mayor Young then said, let us see if we can nail down the size and density for mobile home parks.

MINUTES/Page VII

Council Member Peters asked, what is staff's recommendation? City Manager Lord answered that it depends on what Council intends. Council Member Peters responded, we intend to have as few as possible.

Mayor Young then asked, what does the law say now? City Manager Lord responded, right now, it is 7 units per acre, and a 5-acre minimum.

Council Member Bonds then stated, I think 4 units is fair, because this is the same thing that is required for a single-family home. Mayor Young added, that would give somebody in a mobile home, a little bit of a yard and not have another mobile home right out their back door.

Council Member Siegel raised a question about the roads that cross mobile home parks. He asked, what are the road requirements? Mr. Dodd responded, they have to meet DOT's laws for right-of-way. Mr. Siegel then asked, what are the requirements between the actual dwelling places? Mr. Dodd responded, you have side, rear and front setbacks. You have 25 feet on the front and sides and 15 feet on the rear. So if two lots back up to each other and two streets, then they would get a 30 foot minimum space between the roads and 50 feet on side to side. Attorney Cone added that the front setback is 25 feet from the highway into the park.

On a question by Mayor Young on the buffer requirements, City Manager Lord responded that the buffer requirements are going to be between the residential use and other uses. So, if there is a commercial use next to it, then you'd have to put 6 foot fronts of landscaping, and the street yard, which is what Council Member Buckner was talking about.

Council Member Peters then said, they have done some research on it, obviously. I mean everything we propose to change has not been that big of a change from what they have already got, except for the fact of what Council Member Buckner wants with the vegetation.

Council Member Siegel then said, I don't know that making something totally invisible is reasonable, as a burden upon a developer to say that you have to have it completely invisible from the street. Maybe in Florida, where they have the metropolis or something, but around here, you'd have to put in an eight foot wall.

Council Member Bonds stated, I just think that we could cut it down to 4 units an acre, which is the same thing that single-family residential has. I think if you want to look at increasing the buffering, I don't have a problem with that, because what happens is ultimately the highest and best use of the property is going to turn to another direction when you limit it to 4 units an acre, and require this buffering. That may or may not be something we want to do, but I think if you want to put a development in there, you can. Otherwise, it will ultimately turn to the highest and best use of the property to a more commercial set.

City Manager Lord then added the following factors. He stated on the street yard requirements, it has 2 large trees per 100 linear feet, 5 shrubs - one per 5 linear feet, so you have shrubbery 5 feet, and if you go denser, then you are going to have overcrowding of your vegetation. So, it depends on what's kind of vegetation you have, but the denser it is, I think you are going to risk overcrowding at maturity, especially with large trees.

Mayor Young then asked, how do you feel about going to 4 units per acre and leaving it at a 5-acre minimum? Council Member Buckner agreed with the 4 units per acre. Mayor Young, pointed out this is the same for single-family homes. Council member Siegel then asked, are you limiting modulars too? Modular homes are treated the same as stick buildings. City Manager Lord stated, but that would be in a single-family residential lot.

Council Member Bonds then asked is underpinning required? Do we have that in there? We definitely need to have that. Mr. Dodd responded, it's not addressed in the Zoning Ordinance, and I do not know if that is something to be addressed by the building codes, it probably is. Most of the older mobile homes around the county that do not have those things were put in before the current building codes were adopted or were being enforced. After further questioning from Councilman Bonds regarding underpinning, Mr. Dodd noted that this probably comes under the building codes. City Manager Lord agreed.

MINUTES/Page VIII

Council Member Peters then asked, how many mobile home parks do we have in Walterboro? Mr. David Dodd responded, potentially three (3). There is one on Beachwood Road that consists of about three single-wides that have been there for 20 years. There is one out on Sniders Highway, behind Sherrill's Automotive, which has about 5 mobile units. That's all family property, but they are all mobile homes. That tract is more than 5 acres, and even if it's not, it was grandfathered when it was annexed in. The other mobile home park is on Francis Street.

Council Member Buckner asked about the requirements for the Beachwood Road mobile home park, because it seems like they are just stacked up on top of one other. Mr. Dodd responded that they are grandfathered in. They have been there for years, and so they don't meet the current code or standards.

Mayor Young then asked, do we have a consensus for 4 units per acre on a 5 acre lot. Council agreed by consensus.

Page 3-19, Section 3.7.2

Mr. Lord stated that item (B) is repetitive of 2.5.2 and should be removed. He explained that (B) is repetitive because the city wide restriction on building height is 3 stories. We are just taking out the repetitive paragraph.

Council agreed by consensus with this change as recommended.

Page 5-8, Section 5.3(1)

Mr. Lord stated that the recommendation here is to change the picture to a local sign, so that it matches the character of the City. This is just a graphic change. There was a brief discussion and Council agreed by consensus to go with the graphic change as recommended.

Page 5-10, Section 5.3(J) (4.)

Mr. Lord reported that the recommendation here is to limit window signs to only advertising the goods and services offered on that site and for public events, if someone wanted to put up a local public event announcement, like a rodeo. Mr. Bonds asked if this included putting a flyer in the window? Mr. Lord responded, it could be flyers and it could be banners. Council Member Lucas said, we put "listings" in our window. Mr. Lord responded, and that would be o.k. Mr. Bonds pointed out that he has seen people putting flyers in windows, for clubs announcing parties for people and they have unattractive pictures.

Council Member Peters felt that since a business owner who owns his own business has a right to put up what they want. He said, we tell the businesses enough what to do anyway, and I think that we should give them the right to do what they want to do.

Mr. Buckner then said, my position is, I would like to see the most restrictive signs, personally to eliminate the clutter. It's just too much. We just need to have less clutter and have more environmentally friendly signs. To me, the less clutter the better. The more restrictive the better. I think in the long run that's going to raise property values, and raise the value of commercial and residential.

Council Member Siegel stated, I don't think that we can police what people put in their signs in their windows.

Council Member Bonds then said, for instance, if Super Bad Fashions wants to put a huge banner across the Walterboro Motor Sales glass window that overlooks the courthouse with this really cool banner, with retro 70's and platform shoes walking, etc. is that good? Mr. Lord responded that the current proposed ordinance does not restrict that. Council Member Bonds then said, I am just saying, there is a high profile example of something just waiting for somebody to stick something in there, that's going to be a huge problem.

Council Member Siegel then asked, don't we have sign requirements for size and those attached to buildings?. Mr. Lord responded, it's related to window size. The window size requirement allows it unless it exceeds 50% of a window. If it exceeds 50% of the window, then it goes into a wall sign.

MINUTES/Page IX

Mr. Bonds, then said, I just think we need to be proactive on that. That is a prime example of a high profile window, directly across the street from the courthouse, just waiting for something like that to come in.

Mr. Bonds then asked, if you have a store that is closed, can you have anything in the window? Attorney Cone responded, you can have a sign for a revival, that's a local event, or something that's going on at the auditorium.

Mayor Young then asked, is there another way to do this, so that we can address what Mr. Bond is talking about and at the same time protect the City? Mr. Lord responded, I am trying to figure out what his intent is.

Council Member Bonds then explained that his intent is that, particularly in vacant buildings, that we don't have an opportunity for a landowner to make some money by allowing somebody for \$100 to stick some type of tacky banner in a window. City Manager Lord responded, as proposed, this would prevent that.

Mr. Bonds then asked, as proposed, what is the rule? Mr. Lord responded, that they could only do it, if it's advertising on-site business or goods or a local public event.

Council Member Siegel stated, I think that's good to actually have permission to use the building and somehow display in a building with the permission of an owner and refer it back to another location. The question is tasteful, and that's what Mr. Bond is more concerned about whether something is offensive, and there is freedom of speech.

Mayor then asked, have we had a problem with people putting signs in windows that have been distasteful or caused a problem in any way? City Manager Lord responded, the only two issues I can think of is that we did have some complaints about some party advertisements that had people on the picture, and then of course the Our Town.

Council Member Buckner then raised concern on the rule about 50% usage of window area. He said, I think that's too big, personally.

Council Member Lucas then said, that would affect grocery stores that put the sales stuff on the windows and all that. Mr. Dodd then said, and they are doing on-premise, so they are not a problem, having 70% or 80% or 90% of the window.

Mayor Young stated, well, somebody is going to have to enforce whatever we decide here. I don't know what the answer is, but I think you have a good point there. I think it would be terrible if somebody came across the street from the courthouse and put something there that's distasteful all up and down Walter Street there. That's a good point.

Council Member Buckner felt that the more restrictive it is, the better, because if you let people do what they want to do, it becomes cluttered, it just brings things down, because when it comes to real estate values, you have to make sure that people don't have the opportunity to just do whatever they want to do. You have to restrict them within a reasonable amount, so that everybody can flourish.

Council Member Peters stated, we could take this on a case-by-case basis. Council Member Lucas then asked the City Manager, could you write it something like the historical aspect it has to meet, or blend with the surround environment, something to that effect. So, if it became an issue, it would be referred to the Zoning Board or Codes, or somebody. Mr. Lord then said what we have here and this section covers signs that do not require a permit app, so there is no review. So, it is only after the fact that we might get involved. If it goes over 50% area and there is a permit and it is in the Historic District, then it would go to a commission for review.

Council Member Siegel then said, I don't want to change that because that does rule out attractive large signs. I don't think that one of these other small places is going to be given Courtland's building to put up a banner there.

Council agreed by consensus to leave the section as is, and not make any changes.

MINUTES/Page X

Page 5-11, Section 5.3(L)

Under this Section, City Manager Lord pointed out that the recommendation is to add an additional kind of temporary sign that does not require a permit, such as for garage sales or fund-raisers. If somebody wanted to put up a "garage sale sign", then they can or if they wanted to put up a "car wash sign", they can.

On a question by Mayor Young, Mr. Lord said that right now these signs are not allowed. Mayor Young then asked, where could they put these signs? Mr. Lord responded, they would be on-premise. Right now, they are not supposed to, but this change would typically allow it. Mayor Young then said, if it's on-premise that's alright with me. Mr. Lord further explained, if they are having a car wash at a business, they could put up a sign saying "fundraising car wash" or whatever on that property, put not all over town.

Council agreed by consensus with this change.

Page 5-16, Section 5.4(D)

Mr. Lord pointed out that there was a typographical error for the Section that reads "CB district". It should read "CBD".

Council agreed to this correction.

Page 5-18, Section 5.4(F)

Mr. Lord pointed out that this was just for clarifications. The new ordinance allows banners and it allows it once a month for a 10- day time period. The question here is, do we want to clarify whether it's a 10 "consecutive day" time period, or do you want to leave it open so that they could do 2 days, 2 days, 2 days, etc. Enforcement wise, this gets pretty crazy.

Mr. Dodd informed Council that when the Planning Commission discussed this, and of course several of the business owners came in to the Planning Commission meeting and Sears was certainly was one of them, the discussion that followed was basically to allow them more than what they have now and what charge for it would cover the expense related keeping up with it. Again, currently we have a free temporary sign permit for one time a year, and it was very, very limited to the businesses.

Mayor Young added, but we are going to get away from what the original intent which was not to have, to junk up the streets and the byways with a whole lot of things. I mean, I want the businesses to be able to do more, and you know I have worked with the Sears people to try to help them, but what this will do is actually, if you pay for it, you can put the signs and banners up all year long.

Council Member Buckner stated, my position on this is the same as before, we don't want to clutter up the city with signs, banners and all that. My position is the most restrictive, which is I guess what we currently have, which is one time a year. That's it. There are other means of advertising. There is radio, newspapers, etc. We want to have an esthetically beautiful City. It just becomes and eyesore. It brings the City esthetically down, so I am for the most restrictive ordinance for these signs and banners.

Mayor Young then asked, could we limit the number of days a year they can do this? Let's say 30 days a year, or 40 or 50 or whatever? You can buy up to 4 permits a year.

Mr. Dodd responded, in the current ordinance when it was 7 days, the initial change was to have it no more than 4 times a year for up to 30 days, which is still is 120 days, unless you say a maximum 30 days a year, no more than 4 permits. Mr. Dodd further stated, then Sears came in and so this was the compromise. You can bring it back down somewhere to where it was or anywhere in between. I will point out on the next page is that temporary things for like the 4th of July fireworks has been expanded from one a year for 7 days, to one a year for 14 days.

Further discussion was held and Council Member Peters suggested once a quarter.

Mayor Young then said, 10 days every 2 months and you use it when you want to. I think that's

MINUTES/Page XI

the thing. When you restrict to 10 days in a row, you really restrict somebody as to how they can run their business. So, I would be for letting them have more latitude as to when they want to use it.

Council Member Lucas then said, I would say every other month, and they could use the 10 days either once or however they want it.

Mayor Young then said, how about instead of saying every other month and said they can buy a permit for 2 months and they can use the 10 days whenever they want to. Council Member Lucas agreed this would be good. Mayor Young said, well that's 8 weekends, maybe the quarter is good.

Council Member Peters then suggested once a quarter and they can use the 10 days the way they want to. Mr. Dodd then said so this would be changed from 10 days once a month to 10 days once a quarter. Mr. Lord suggested instead of using once a quarter, just say a 90-day period. On a question by Mayor Young, Mr. Dodd said the change would now read, "10 days per 90-day period", and they could use it any way they want. Council agreed by consensus.

Page 5-19, Section 5.4(G)

Mr. Lord told Council right now the ordinance allows 7 days for attention getting devices, and then traditionally each year this is extended for an additional 7 day period. The recommendation from the Planning Commission is to leave it at one time, but make it 14 days. I just thought you might want to consider making it twice for 7 days because you are going to get those requests every year, particularly from the fireworks people. Council Member Lucas said it happens every July and New Years. Mayor Young said, I like that better too. Council agreed by consensus.

Page 7-7, Figure 7.3

Mr. Lord pointed out that the picture of Figure 7.3 was mislabeled. It says a parking space should not be "at least 60 feet from a shade tree", it is supposed to say "within 60 feet of a shade tree". When asked how this would be enforced, Mr. Lord responded, it's in the landscape requirements. Mr. Dodd explained, in the landscape requirements you have to have a shade tree within 60 feet of every parking space, but the diagram worded it improperly.

Council Member Peters asked, who came up with this idea? Mr. Dodd responded that the consultants came up with the 60 foot requirement. Currently, you have one tree per 10 spaces, but you could have them all put in the corner, but it would have a disbursement, so doing the 60 foot thing, you will have a disbursement.

Council agreed to this correction as suggested.

Page 10-4, Section 10.3.3(B and Page 11-8 through 11-12, Section 11.3

Mr. Lord stated, this section covers how variances are done. If you look at 10.3.3(B), it was agreed to add to the end of that "Variances shall be approved in accordance with procedure set forth in Section 11.3". Mr. Lord further explained that in Section 11, it has all the procedures for how you do special exceptions, how you do permits and all those things, but there is no procedure for variances. There should be a procedure for variances. So, with this and the next bullet, what we are recommending is take the procedures for special exception which are the same as state law and just say, instead of having a procedure for special exceptions, have a Procedure for "Special Exceptions and Variances".

Council agreed by consensus.

Page 11-17, Section 11.5.3(A)

Mr. Lord pointed out that this suggested is in response to the letter received from Mr. Ulmer. On page 11-17, Section 11.5.3(A), add to the end of (A) the following: "Building Types, for which there are no adopted design guidelines should be compatible with the massing, size, scale and architectural features of nearby structures". Mr. Lord said, so then he knows what the answer to the question is. It pretty much is just repeating what's on the following page, but it makes it clearer.

Council Member Siegel stated, I am just concerned about the scenario with Andy saying he will

MINUTES/Page XII

do the right thing, but if Andy is not here and somebody else owns the property, does that mean that somebody could put a modern out of context anything on that spot? Mr. Dodd responded, yes. Mr. Siegel then said, well, I have a problem with that.

Mayor Young then said, what do you do with somebody else that's in the Historic District that says "I don't want to be in the Historic District". Mr. Lord responded, there are a lot of vacant lots in the Historic District. Mayor Young said, what would you say to other people. Mr. Lucas added, is there a means to allow them to opt out or nobody can opt out? Mr. Lord responded, no, the lines are where you lay them.

Mayor Young stated, so we would be making a change to take him out the Historic District?

Mr. Lord stated, he is currently not in the Historic Overlay District. Right now, the Historic Overlay does not include the CBD. This change is to add the CBD to the Historic Overlay District. He wants to be left out of it.

Mr. Dodd stated that a few doughnut holes exist. He further explained that the IGA store is not a historic building, it does not look historic, but the reason for putting that doughnut hole in the Historic District, is so if you redevelop that lot, you do something that is compatible with the historic properties on either side or across the street or whatever. It's not to make IGA look historic, and that's what Andy said. He asked me, well how am I supposed to build a historic building? I said, I don't how you build something that's historic. What you build is something that's compatible with the historic property beside it or around it.

Mr. Siegel, then asked, so this would be the only thing in the downtown area that would not be included if we conceded with his request? Mr. Dodd responded, that's right, he is the only one who has requested that, and he based it on the lack of design guidelines.

Mr. Siegel said, now who does that go to. Mr. Lord responded, the Historic Preservation Commission. Mayor Young then asked, are they (the Historic Preservation Commission) going to control all of the Central Business District. Is it going to be under their control? Mr. Lord responded, yes, as far as design purposes.

Council Member Lucas then asked if someone has an appeal or does not agree with this board, would it then come to us. Mr. Dodd responded, it would go to the Circuit Court.

Mr. Lucas then said, there is no way to opt out, either everybody is in or everybody is out. Mr. Lord then said, the purpose of the Historic Overlay is to protect the historic property. If you have people who opt out, then you are not giving them that protection.

Mr. Lucas then said, but we are really not discussing opting him out, it's either we don't include the whole area or we include the whole area.

Mayor Young then said, I wonder how many of the other people know that they are getting included. Mr. Dodd said, they have had the same opportunity to see the same little white signs that he saw

Council Member Buckner then questioned the wording of "building types for which there are no adopted design guidelines". He asked, why would we have a building with no adopted design guidelines? Mr. Lord then said, right now you have adopted design guidelines for residential structures. There are no adopted guidelines for commercial structures. Mr. Buckner then asked, then why don't we have them. Mr. Lord responded, that's the intent would be that after this is finished, then the Historic Preservation would start putting that together for your review.

Ms. Bonnie Ross then said, I just wanted to mention that we sent post card reminders to all the businesses on Main Street that were being included.

Council Member Siegel then said, I think that in Mr. Ulmer's situation that he is sophisticated enough that if he really is going to improve his property that he can find, that's general enough for him to work his way through that.

MINUTES/Page XIII

Mr. Lord then read the following text, which says; "new additions, exterior alterations or related new construction shall not destroy the historic materials that characterize the property. New work should be differentiated from the old and shall be compatible with the massing, size, scale and architectural features to protect the historical characteristics of the property and its environment".

Council agreed to add the text as suggested by Mr. Lord.

Page A-47, Appendix A

Mr. Lord said that this is just adding a definition for Total Development Area. You have a section on green space and the calculation of green space. It uses the term total Development Area, so not knowing how to interpret that, we put a definition in. Your choices are:

- The lot size
- 2) Or the buildable area on a lot.

Mr. Lord then stated, so, when you require somebody to provide green space for a development, do you want them to be able to include non-buildable areas like wetlands in their green space or not, because if you do want them to include that, then the total development area will be the lot size? If you don't want them to include it, then it will be the buildable area of the property.

When asked what is staff's recommendation, Mr. Lord responded that it would be simpler, administratively, if it were just the lot size and they could include non-buildable areas in their green space.

Council Member Siegel asked, does this leave a safety valve here where if somebody's lot is larger, because of some odd feature to where it would not be equitable for them to have to have as much greenery as they would have had to have otherwise. Is there a device for them to get a review to reduce their requirements? Mr. Lord said, any dimension that's in the ordinance can qualify for a variance when these conditions exist. Mr. Dodd noted that this was correct.

Further discussion was held in which Mr. Dodd pointed out the definition of green space, is on page A-31, and it could be passive or active.

Mr. Bonds suggested keeping the definition as suggested by Mr. Lord. Mr. Lord stated otherwise, we would have to get surveys on what a buildable area is, which makes it more complicated. Using the lot size will be easier for developers. Council agreed by consensus.

Citizen Requested Changes

<u>Andy Ulmer</u> - Request for his property on Washington Street, not be include in the Historic District. Mr. Lord noted that Council had already addressed this issue.

Mr. & Mrs. David Hiott's property—Request for their property at 418 Wichman and 241 N. Memorial be rezoned Single-Family Residential. Further discussion was held and Mayor Young said, I think we ought to grant that request. Mr. Dodd pointed out, if somebody else owns the property later, then they can always request to have it rezoned. Mayor Young then said, well it's been zoned that way for 175 years. Nobody is going to tearing that house down any time soon and putting up a store. Mr. Dodd explained that the property is currently zoned general commercial and he is requesting Single-Family Residential. Council agreed that this request be granted.

Mr. Peden McLeod - Request that property on W. Washington next to the Great Swamp Sanctuary be zoned from Resource Commercial to General Commercial. Mr. Lucas asked if this property touched any other commercial property. Mr. Lord responded, no. Mr. Lucas, then stated, so it would be spot commercial zoning? Mr. Lord said, right now it is surrounded by

MINUTES/Page XIV

wetlands. Mr. Dodd then noted that the property is over 2 acres, so that would not constitute a spot zoning, but it is wetlands.

Further discussion was held on the location of this property. Concluding the discussion, Council agreed to leave the zoning as it is.

Mr. Buckner then asked about the Bells Highway property where they have received the tax credits. Where are we at with that now? The zoning, does it still allow for them to be able to put that apartment complex there? Mr. Lord then said, under the proposed ordinance, they would have to obtain special exception from the Board of Zoning Appeals.

Mr. Buckner then said, so if we adopt this proposed ordinance, do they still have to get the approval for the Board? Mr. Lord responded, yes.

Councilman Buckner then asked, so they could not try to come in under the old ordinance? Mr. Lord then said, the doctrine of pending ordinances says that if there is a proposed permit that violates or is repugnant to a proposed ordinance that's been advertised, then we can deny a permit until that ordinance is resolved. This being repugnant to the ordinance, we will not issue a permit, until they go to the BZA.

Mr. Bonds then asked, is that the doctrine of proposed ordinance?

Mr. Buckner then asked, so under the proposed ordinance right now, they would not be able to do it? Mr. Lord then said, under the proposed ordinance, they would have to go to the BZA to get approval under special exception.

Mr. Buckner then asked, so why not just under the proposed ordinance, not allow them to be able to do that, go to the BZA, just prohibit it? Why are we creating an additional possible light at the end of the tunnel for them to be able to put this thing there? Do you understand what I am saying?

Mr. Lord then said, you would have to rezone it to a different zone. Mr. Buckner then said, well let's do that then. I just don't understand.

Mr. Siegel then said, if the developer did not agree with the Board of Zoning Appeals, they have to appeal it directly with the Circuit Court.

Further discussion was held and Council Member Lucas expressed concern with section 3.4.3, which talks about having crafts outside.

More discussion was held on what would happen to the use for Mr. Ulmer's property if it changed ownership.

Council Member Buckner expressed concern with outdoor signs for commercial businesses. This is under Section 5.3. He stated, I just want to find out if we have any restrictions in the current code that allows the big title loan signs? Have we made it smaller, have we said what color, the type of color they have to be? Where is that now? Mr. Lord stated, this changes completely the calculation of sign size. Signs still are determined by lot size. So, if you had a lot on a corner, they have frontage on two streets, they could have a huge sign. What this does is it sets the sign size by district. So, no matter the lot size, the same sign size is for each parcel in that district. No matter how big your lot is, you can have the same size has your neighbor, as long as you are in the same district. Mr. Dodd pointed out that the color restrictions are on page 4.6, and it specifically shows the bright yellow loan company as an example of what not to do.

Council Member Peters then expressed a concern with political signs. He said, I think we

MINUTES/Page XV

need something that is easier to understand rather than what we have, as compared to what the county has, whereas signs can be put everywhere.

City Manager Lord then said, ours did match the county. At the same time, we passed ours to match the county, they changed theirs at the next meeting to be less restrictive.

Mayor Young then said, there is a state law that says you can't put signs in the right-of-way, I believe, but nobody enforces it. There is a big movement in the Charleston, Dorchester area to do something about the signs and try to get theirs back to where ours are, because they have so many signs in the right-of-way, in those medians on Dorchester Road and that's a big issue there about political signs. I am sure that is something we can talk about, and we have not had the size issue that they have there, they put huge signs up there.

There being no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 4:40 P.M. Notice of this meeting was distributed to all local media and posted on the City Hall bulletin board at least twenty-four hours prior to meeting time.

Respectfully,

Betty J. Hudson City Clerk

Attachment to July 16, 2012 Public Hearing Meeting Minutes

David Dodd

From: Sent: David Hiott [dhiott@lowcountry.com] Tuesday, June 26, 2012 11:11 PM

To: Subject: David Dodd Re-Zoning Request

Attention: David B. Dodd

Planning and Codes Director

City of Walterboro 242 Hampton Street Walterboro, SC 29488

Dear Mr. Dodd,

My wife, Barbara, and I would like, through this letter, to present a request at your upcoming Public Hearing on Re-zoning. We were unaware until recently that our home at 418 Wichman Street and our adjacent property with house at 241 North Memorial Avenue are in a commercial zone. We were particularly surprised since our home has been a residence for 175 years. We understand that the city is presently considering a change from commercial to residential for several properties immediately across the street from us.

Our request is that the City of Walterboro, through its officers and representatives, re-zone our properties at 418 Wichman and 241 North Memorial to reflect their residential nature. We thank you all for your fine work in our behalf.

Sincerely,

David W. Hiott Barbara S. Hiott 418 Wichman Street Walterboro, SC

I am using the Free version of <u>SPAMfighter</u>. SPAMfighter has removed 41 of my spam emails to date.

Do you have a slow PC? Try free scan!

ULMER POST OFFICE BOX 1702 WALTERBORO, SOUTH CAROLINA 29488

June 20, 2012

David B. Dodd Director of Planning and Codes City of Walterboro P.O. Box 709 Walterboro, SC 29488

RE: 132 N. Memorial Ave. Building & Two Lots

Dear David:

Thank you for meeting with me yesterday about my office and land on Memorial Avenue. As I related to you, my concern is that there are no detailed design specifications for building a new building in an historic area. The requirement for a letter from the historic commission accepting or rejecting the project based the word "appropriate" is simply too broad.

My plans for the site are to build to suit for an acceptable tenant or tenants in the future. Any work done on the property will meet or exceed code. All drawings and specifications will be prepared by a registered architect.

If there are any design specifications available for building a new building in an historic district, I will adhere to that published standard. In the absence of such specifications I would ask that the City not include my land and building in the historic district.

I enjoyed our meeting . Please do not hesitate to call on me if you need further input from me on this matter.

Sincerely

Andrew M. Ulpaci

Attachment to July 16, 2012 Public Hearing Meeting Minutes

McLEOD FRASER & CONE LLC

W. J. McLEOD, JR. (1906-1994) DONALD H. FRASER PEDEN B. McLEOD GEORGE W. CONE

ATTORNEYS AT LAW 111 E. WASHINGTON ST. P.O. DRAWER 230 WALTERBORO, S.C. 29488-0003

TELEPHONE (843)549-2516

TELECOPIER (843)549-2306

THOMAS I. HOWARD J. REAVES McLEOD R. CLENTEN CAMPBELL 7/10/12

DAV. 2 DORD City of Wasterborn

Dem David

Re: #/15h. - grow 5t 7-2 Acres Tm # 163-00-00-019

This is to formally object to changing the Above Zoning, from General Commercial to Resource Conservation.

twill be attended the Uniform LAND Conference on July 16th + will be anable to other for public hearing

Yours truly
DO BWland
Fres. Dut.
Turnhox Road, ING

Staff Requested Changes

Page	Section	Change					
2-8	2.4	Residential uses, two family dwelling added as permitted under NCD					
3-9	3.2.8 (A)	Conflicts with 2.5.2 7 DUA or 8 DUA					
3-19	3.7.2	B is repetitive of 2.5.2, remove					
5-8	5.3 (1)	Replace with local sign					
5-10	5.3 (J)(4.)	Limit window signs to onsite business and goods, or local public events.					
5-11	5.3 (L)	Add "L" for on premise garage sale / fundraiser temp signs"					
5-16	5.4 (D)	CB district should be CBD					
5-18	5.4 (F)	10 consecutive days					
5-19	5.4 (G)	This says once a year for 14 days. Should it be twice a year for 7 days each?					
7-7	Fig 7.3	Note in parking lot should say "no more than 60 feet"					
10-4	10.3.3 (B)	Variances shall be approved in accordance with the procedure set forth in Section 11.3					
11-8 through 11-12	11.3	Add Variances					
11-17	11.5.3 (A)	Add "Building types, for which there are no adopted Design Guidelines, shall be compatible with the massing, size, scale and architectural features of nearby structures."					
A-47	Appendix A	Need a definition of "Total Development Area" for calculated green space do we want to only include buildable area or all area on a lot or parcel.					

Citizen Requested Changes

Sec	Requested Change				
Мар &	Request property on Washington not be included in HPO, issue				
Sec.	addressed by changes on page 11-17 above				
2.7.3					
Мар	418 Wichman and 241 N. Memorial rezone to SFR				
Мар	Request property on w. Washington next to GSS entrance be "left" a				
	commercial use. Property not currently nor proposed commercial.				
	Going from Wetland Protection to Resource Conservation.				
 					
 					
	Map & Sec. 2.7.3				

ORDINANCE # 2012-13

AN ORDINANCE RELATING TO THE LICENSING AND REGULATION OF RESIDENTIAL RENTAL PROPERTIES WITHIN THE CITY OF WALTERBORO

WHEREAS, the Walterboro City Council finds it in the best interest of the City to assure that rental housing in the City of Walterboro is decent, safe and sanitary and is so operated and maintained as not to become a nuisance to the neighborhood or to become an influence that fosters blight and deterioration or creates a disincentive to investment in the community; and

WHEREAS, the City of Walterboro Comprehensive Plan, dated March 2010, cites the promotion of good residential development as one of its goals with the specific objective of ensuring that landlords are held accountable for the maintenance of their properties;

- BE IT ORDAINED BY THE MAYOR AND CITY COUNCIL OF THE CITY OF WALTERBORO, SOUTH CAROLINA that no person, firm or corporation shall operate a rental dwelling unit without first having obtained a residential rental license.
- **BE IT FUTHER ORDAINED** that no license shall be issued or renewed under this Ordinance until the rental dwelling and its premises have been inspected to ensure they conform to the ordinances of the City of Walterboro and the laws of the State.
- BE IT FUTHER ORDAINED that in the first year of enactment, licenses may be issued to existing rentals before the compliance inspection; with the knowledge to the owners that the property must be inspected within the license year.
- BE IT FUTHER ORDAINED that this Ordinance shall be implemented in two stages. Courtesy inspections shall be made upon request of the property owner, with no fee, from the passage of this ordinance to December 31, 2012. Thereafter, this ordinance will be in full force and effect.
- **BE IT FUTHER ORDAINED** that the following changes shall be made to the Walterboro City Code:

Chapter 8, Article IV of the following Walterboro City Code shall be added to read as:

Article IV. RENTAL HOUSING

Sec. 8-270. PURPOSE AND INTENT:

It is the purpose of this Ordinance to assure that rental housing in the City of Walterboro is decent, safe and sanitary and is so operated and maintained as not to become a nuisance to the neighborhood or to become an influence that fosters blight and deterioration or creates a disincentive to investment in the community.

Sec. 8-271. APPLICABILITY:

This ordinance applies to all residential rental dwelling units located within the City of Walterboro, except those provided by a house of worship as a parsonage or those provided to an immediate family member (child, sibling, or parent). Residential property units as defined by this ordinance include residential conventional construction single family and multi-family dwellings, modular homes, manufactured homes, mobile homes and apartment complexes. The provisions of this ordinance supplement but do not supersede Federal, State, or County regulations where applicable. Every residential rental dwelling unit and its premises used in whole or part as a home or residence, for a family or person, shall conform to the requirements of this Ordinance irrespective of when such building was constructed, altered or repaired. All rental residential properties must have satisfactorily completed an inspection by the City Building Official and maintain current licensing for occupancy.

Sec. 8-272. Duties and Powers of the Compliance Official

- (a) The City Building Official is hereby authorized to enforce the provisions of this Ordinance.
- (b) The City Building Official is authorized to inspect all rental dwelling units within the city limits of Walterboro, whether having a rental license hereunder or not. The inspection may include the building or structure containing the rental dwelling unit, the land upon which it is located and accessory uses or structures related to the rental dwelling unit. All inspections authorized by this section shall take place only at reasonable hours or as may otherwise be agreed upon by the owner and the City Building Official. If entry is

refused or not obtained, the compliance officer is authorized to pursue recourse as provided by law.

- (c) Emergency Inspections and Remediation:
- (1) Nothing in this ordinance shall limit or supplant the power of the compliance official under the terms of this ordinance to placard and order the vacation of a property which:
 - a. Is so damaged, decayed, dilapidated, unsanitary, unsafe, or vermin-infested that it creates a serious hazard to the health or safety of the occupants or the public
 - b. Lacks illumination, ventilation, or sanitation facilities adequate to protect the health or safety of the occupants or the public
 - c. Nothing in this ordinance shall limit the right of the city to abate or remediate such emergency or nuisance by any other lawful means of proceedings.
- (d) The Building Official shall have the authority as necessary in the interest of public health, safety and general welfare, to adopt and promulgate rules and procedures; to interpret and implement the provisions of this ordinance; to secure the intent thereof; and to designate requirements applicable because of local climatic or other conditions. Such rules shall not have the effect of waiving structural or fire performance requirements specifically provided for in this ordinance or the adopted codes and regulations of the city or state.

Sec.8-273. LICENSE:

- (a) License Required. No person, firm or corporation shall operate a rental dwelling unit without first having obtained a license to do so from the City as provided for in this Ordinance. Licenses shall be issued annually to owners of rental properties or their agents. A license must be obtained for each individual rental unit. (Ex. An apartment complex with 10 rental units would require 10 licenses) The licensing year begins on January 1st of each year and ends on the 31st of December of the same year
- (b) Application shall be made to the City of Walterboro by the owner of the rental dwelling unit(s) or his/her designated agent. The owner/applicant shall supply:

- (1) The name, address and telephone number of the dwelling owner, the owning partners if a partnership and/or that of the corporate officers if a corporation.
- (2) The name, address and telephone number of the designated agent, if any.
- (3) The name, address and telephone number of the management representative, firm or absentee owner's legally authorized agent whom will address issues related to the rental residential unit.
- (4) The legal address of the dwelling.
- (5) The type of dwelling.
- (6) The type and number of dwelling units within the dwelling.
- (7) Specific Head of Household Name and number of all other occupants assigned as tenants. Change of occupancy anytime during a licensing period will require notification and a change to the registered occupants of the dwelling.
- (8) An acknowledgement that the owner or designated agent and the tenant/occupant of the property have received a copy of this Ordinance.
- (c) Residential Rental Licensing Fees.
- (1) License fees for renewal of licenses under this Ordinance shall be due on <u>January 1st</u>. In cases of new unlicensed dwellings, license fees shall be due upon initial application. In cases of licensing for periods of less than one (1) year, license fees shall be prorated monthly. The annual licensing fee will be deemed 'late' on February 1st of each year and carry with it a corresponding late fee equal to the license fee per month thereafter.
- (2) The amount of license fees shall be as set forth by the City Council. The licensee shall not be entitled to a refund of any license fee upon revocation or suspension of the license. Change of ownership of said property to owner occupied would not require any resubmission.
- (3) Any change of status of a property listed and licensed with the city as a rental residential dwelling shall be cause to notify the compliance official and update the rental registry of the city.

- (d) Inspection Required. No license shall be issued or renewed under this Ordinance until the rental dwelling and its premises conform to the ordinances of the City of Walterboro and the laws of the State. Determination of compliance will require an inspection of such dwelling and premises. Failure to schedule or allow such inspection shall be dealt with in the same manner as a violation of any other of the City Codes. Notices of interior inspections will be issued to owners or authorized representatives of the owners a minimum of twenty (20) days prior to the inspection date. Reasonable accommodations by the City Building Official for the inspection will be a matter of policy.
 - (1)For housing units within the city limits Walterboro that presently are rented to qualified Section 8 HUD occupants, the City of Walterboro may recognize Section 8 inspections as meeting the requirements of this rental residential inspection program. The annual licensing and registration will still be required, but the Section 8 inspection may satisfy intended the inspection criteria. Landlords will furnish a copy of the latest Section 8 inspection at the time of registration. Other inspections which may be accepted in lieu of the City Inspection include;
 - a. Any HUD Inspection report
 - b. Mortgage Inspection -related reports
 - c. Freddie Mac assessment reports
 - d. Fannie Mae Form 4257
 - e. Other reports as approved by the code official
- (e) Posting of License. The license for every rental dwelling shall be accessible on location for rental residential dwelling units. Copies of licenses should be kept with the rental management firms, agents, or owners in the event the license is lost, destroyed, or otherwise unavailable upon request at the property location.

Sec. 8-274. INSPECTION CRITERIA:

(a) The inspection program will require the City Building Official to initially inspect every rental unit within the city limits during the first year of the program with the inspection fee applicable to the owner of said property or properties. Thereafter, the inspection cycle for the City of Walterboro rental residential inspection program will be every four years. Vacant properties can be inspected by

request of the owner prior to new tenants occupying the property to alleviate hardships or scheduling conflicts with tenants.

- (b) If one or more of the following occur; a new site inspection will be required to be performed by the City Building Official with the fee for inspection charged to the appropriate entity responsible for the action taken, whether owner, tenant, or administration:
 - (1) Such a unit has been abandoned by the owner or the owner of such unit cannot be found.
 - (2) The rental dwelling unit license has been suspended, revoked or denied.
 - Water, gas, sewer, or electric service to such unit has been discontinued and the property is still occupied by tenants for more than seven (7) days; regardless of the cause of cessation. Owners/agents shall not be in non-compliance when it is determined utility services or fees are contracted by the tenants in the tenants' name.
 - (4) The unit is on a parcel of land which is on the list of delinquent taxes sale filed by the County Auditor with the court administrator of the district court pursuant to the South Carolina Tax Code.
 - (5) The property has had a change of occupancy or residency or there is probable cause to believe that there exists within such unit one or more violations of the requirements of this ordinance.
 - (6) The occupant's names are deemed to be different than those registered with the city through the licensing program or the number of occupants exceeds the maximum density allowable by this ordinance.
 - (7) A written complaint or repeated documentation of ongoing complaints of loitering in and around rental properties, drug related activities, animal control issues regarding pets, uncleanness, sanitary issues from owners or occupants, or safety related concerns expressed by neighbors, neighboring properties owners or tenants themselves or a specific request for city administration, police, a SC State Agency or building inspection department to investigate the rental property. Written and signed complaints alleging property code violations will be kept on file for review by owners and compliance officials.

- (8) The Walterboro City Public Safety Department has a particular dwelling unit under investigation for illegal activity and/or the tenants are arrested for illegal activity or evicted by the owner. No additional inspection fee will be assessed to an owner or landlord for inspections made as a part of a police investigation but non-compliance issues identified during the investigation will be submitted to owners or landlords for compliance.
- (9) The unit is the subject of a pending notice of the City's intent to suspend or revoke the rental license.

Sec. 8-275. RESPONSIBILITIES OF OWNERS AND OCCUPANTS:

No owner will allow nor any other person authorize occupancy of a rental dwelling unit unless the premises are clean, sanitary, fit for human occupancy, meet the minimum habitable standards of occupancy, and complies with all applicable legal requirements of the State and the City.

Sec.8-276. DWELLINGS UNFIT FOR HUMAN HABITATION:

- Any rental dwelling or rental dwelling unit which is damaged, decayed, dilapidated, unsanitary, unsafe, or vermin or rodent infested, or which lacks provision for basic illumination, ventilation or sanitary facilities to extent that the defects create a hazard to the health, safety or welfare of the occupants or of the public may be declared unfit for human habitation. Whenever any rental dwelling, rental dwelling unit or rooming unit has been declared unfit for human habitation, the compliance official will order the dwelling, dwelling unit or rooming unit vacated within a reasonable amount of time and shall post a placard on the dwelling, dwelling unit or rooming unit indicating that it is for human habitation and any operating license unfit previously issued for such dwelling shall be suspended pending final determination for occupancy.
- (b) It shall be unlawful for such rental dwelling or rental dwelling unit to be used for human habitation until the defective conditions have been corrected and written approval has been issued by the compliance official. Reinspections of formally declared 'un-inhabitable', properties will be performed with notice to the compliance official from the property owner or agent that the non-conformance has been remedied. It shall be unlawful for any person to deface or remove the declaration placard from any such rental dwelling

or rental dwelling unit. The declaration will be removed by the City Building Official upon a satisfactory reinspection of the dwelling.

- (c) The owner of any rental dwelling or rental dwelling unit which has been declared unfit for human habitation, or which is otherwise vacant, shall make the dwelling or dwelling unit safe and secure so that it is not hazardous to the health, safety and welfare of the public and does not constitute a public nuisance. This could entail boarding up windows and doors or other remedies deemed appropriate by the owner.
- (d) If a rental dwelling unit has been declared unfit for human habitation and the owner has not remedied the defects within one hundred and eighty (180) days the dwelling may be declared a hazardous building and treated consistent with the provisions of local and State statutes for removal of the property for the public good. Boarding of windows and doors in Section "C" above does not negate this requirement.

Sec. 8-277. PENALTIES AND VIOLATIONS:

Every license issued to the owner/agent of a residential dwelling under the provisions of this ordinance is subject to suspension or revocation by the City should the licensed owner or the owner's duly authorized agent fail to operate or maintain the licensed dwelling or unit therein consistent with the provisions of the Ordinances of the City and the Laws of the State. The procedures for appealing a revocation or suspension of a license shall follow the City's administrative enforcement proceedings as authorized by the City Code.

BE IT FUTHER ORDAINED that the following shall be added to the City of Walterboro Comprehensive Fee Schedule:

Residential Rental Inspection	on Fee	\$15.00
DONE, this the	day of	, 2012.
	William T. Mayor	Young, Jr.

ATTEST:							
Betty J. Hudson City Clerk	NOTES STANDARD STANDA						
First Reading: Public Hearing: Second Reading:							

Telephone: 843–549–2545 Hax: 843–549–9795

THA Relay: 1-800-735-2905

City of Walterboro

242 Hampton Street

Mailing Address: Post Office Box 709

Walterboro, South Carolina 29488

Walterboro, South Carolina 29488-0008

To: Mayor and Council

From: Jeff Lord, City Manager

Date: 8/15/2012

Re: Park Improvements

The City received bids on August 8th, 2012 for the Parks Improvement Project. Three bids were received and are detailed on the attached sheet.

In order to complete the project within available funds it is recommended that the low bid be accepted from BES and alternates six (resurfacing the front four courts at Forrest Hills Tennis Courts) and eight (expansion of Mayfield Park) not be constructed.

With these reductions the total bid is \$1,149,202.95.

Wood+Partners Inc. Landscape Architects Land Planners

Walterboro Park Improvements Bid Comparison City of Walterboro, South Carolina August 9, 2012

			\$766,270.36 over lowest bid	\$77557.28 over lowest bid				29%			
	Total	\$1,251,729.64	\$76 \$2,018,000.00 ove	\$7,329,286.92 ove			\$1,759,851.00	\$508,121.36			
	Alt. 10-Sankey Sidewalks	\$15,396.50	\$23,300.00	\$16,122.00	N/A		\$23,452.00	\$8,055.50			
	Alt. 9-Gladys Whiddon Decks	\$35,704.91	\$90,600,00	\$48,810.00	N/A		\$79,856.00	\$44,151.09			
	Alt. 8-Mayfield Terrace Improvements	\$75,182.94	\$76,700.00	\$70,790.14	N/A		\$96,376.00	\$21,193.06			
	Alt. 7-Playgrounds @ Gladys Whiddon & Pinckney	\$49,283.64	\$62,000.00	\$51,339.48	N/A		\$94,910.00	\$45,626.36			
	Alt. 6- Resurface Cts 3-6	\$102,224.70	\$152,600.00	\$94,071.84	N/A		\$81,153.00	-\$21,071.70			
	Alt. 5-Resurface Cts 1&2	\$53,507.74	\$90,200.00	\$50,759.03	N/A		\$45,204.00	-\$8,303.74			
	Alt. 4- New Tennis Pavilion	\$69,205.13	\$148,400.00	\$79,739.85	N/A		\$100,716.00	\$31,510.87			
	Alt. 3- Shelters Pinckney, Doodle Hill & Sankey	\$94,290.52	\$127,200.00	\$94,741.29	N/A		\$119,281.00	\$24,990.48			
	Alt. 2- Omit										
	Alt. 1- Landscaping Alt. 2- & Imgation Omit	\$128,644.78	\$136,000.00	\$137,200.00	N/A		\$114,979.00	-\$13,665.78			
	Base Bid Amt.	\$628,288.78	\$1,111,000.00	\$685,713.29	N/A		\$1,003,924.00	\$375,635.22			
August 9, 2012	No. Offeror's Name		Carolina Contracting 2 Solutions	Wildwood 3 Contractors	Mitchell Construction		Wood + Partners Inc. Cost Estimate	Amount Over or Under			
⋖	<u></u>		1 ~		L 4	L	L	1	L	<u></u>	L



Colleton County Rice Festival

109 Benson Street • Walterboro, South Carolina 29488 (843) 549-1079 • Fax (843) 549-5232

August 21, 2012

City of Walterboro Mayor and City Council P.O. Box 709 Walterboro, SC 29488

RE: Street Closing for Christmas Parade Sunday December 2, 2012

Dear City Officials:

The Colleton County Rice Festival Board wishes to request that the city close certain streets for the 2012 Christmas Parade.

The parade is being held Sunday December 2, 2012 at 6:00 p.m.. We ask that the streets be closed at 4:00 p.m.. The parade route will start on Hampton St at the Colleton Center, proceed east turn right on Jefferies Hwy, turn right on Washington St, turn right on Neyle St., turn right on N. Miller St and end back at the Colleton Center. The parade route is one mile long. In addition, we are requesting two parking spaces blocked off in front of the waterfall on Washington Street for announcing and judging the parade.

Thank you very much for your generous cooperation.

Sincerely,

Jinmy Trippe, President

JT/cfb

Web Site: www.ricefestival.org Email: ricefestival@lowcountry.com